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FACILITATOR'S SUMMARY NOTESON FUTURE ACTIONS
Facilitator: Donna Silverberg

The following notes are a summary of issues that are intended to point out future actions or
issues that may need further discussion at upcoming meetings. These notes are not intended to
be the “record” of the meeting, only areminder for TMT members.

Flow Operations:

TMT held an emergency call on Thursday May 2 to further discuss flow shaping possibilitiesin
the Mid- and Upper-Columbia. The BOR expressed that they would not be willing to drop Grand
Coulee elevations below 1240’ due to tribal trust responsibilities. TMT explored other flow
shaping options, such as Banks Lake and Priest Rapids. The BOR iswilling to look into Banks
Lake as a possibility, noting that a bass fishery is occurring there right now. NMFS proposed a
220 kcfs minimum at McNary and 135 kcfs at Priest Rapids to use the five feet shaping
flexibility available in the system. Cathy Hlebechuk handed out SSAR runs of possible
operational scenarios at Grand Coulee.

Action: After a caucus, the group agreed to operate to draft Grand Couleeto 1240’ in the next
ten days and keep flow targets at Priest Rapids at 135 kcfs or greater. The Salmon Managers
noted that the preferred operation for migrating and endangered fish is 220 kcfs flows at Priest
Rapids. They would like to see further discussion on this at the next TMT meeting, Wednesday
May 8.

Action: The BOR will look into putting enforcement officersin place if necessary to protect
burial grounds of the Spokane and Colville Tribes at Grand Coulee. Gary Sims will ask the two
tribes what they need to protect their buria groundsif Grand Coulee goes below 1240’ . He will
report any information on this to the Salmon Managers at their next meeting, Tuesday, May 7.

Action: The BOR will inform TMT on any possible water available from Banks Lake at the May
8 meeting.

Action: If in the next week temperatures do not increase or freshet does not occur, IT may be
asked to hold a conference call on Thursday, May 9 to discuss future actions on this issue.



TECHNICAL MANAGEMENT TEAM
CONFERENCE CALL NOTES
May 2, 2002
CORPS OF ENGINEERS NORTHWESTERN DIVISION OFFICES— CUSTOM HOUSE
PORTLAND, OREGON

TMT Internet Homepage: http://www.nwd-wc.usace.ar my.mil/TM T/index.html

DRAFT

1. Greeting and I ntroductions

The May 2 Technical Management Team conference call to discuss Grand Coulee
operations was chaired by Cathy Hlebechuk of the Corps and facilitated by Donna Silverberg.
The following isadistillation, not a verbatim transcript, of items discussed at the meeting and
actions taken. Anyone with questions or comments about these minutes should call Cindy
Henriksen at 503/808-3945.

2. Continued Discussion of Grand Coulee Operations, Fish Passage and Declining Inflows.

Tony Norris recapped the issue discussed at Tuesday’s TMT emergency conference call,
which had to do with Reclamation’ s desire to impose a 1240-foot draft limit at Grand Coulee this
spring. He noted that Reclamation is very concerned about its tribal trust responsibilities, and
potential impacts to cultural resourcesif Grand Coulee elevation dips below 1240 feet; Banks
L ake impacts are also a concern, because if Grand Coulee sags below 1240 feet we will have a
difficult time keeping up with irrigation demand, he said. Reclamation has made the decision to
hold 1240 as the minimum elevation at Grand Coulege, he said; how we get there from the current
elevation of 1245 feet isup to TMT to decide.

Tom Lorz went briefly through CRITFC's SOR 2002 C-5, covering May 2002 flows for
Hanford Reach, the Lower Snake and the Lower Columbia. This SOR requests the following
specific operations:



. Assume initial pool elevations relative to Sunday, April 21, 2002. Operate
appropriate reservoirs to meet BiOp flow targets at McNary Dam (260 Kcfs) and
Priest Rapids (135 Kcfs) as well as meeting the criteriafor Hanford Reach flows.
Any flow reduction should be accompanied by an appropriate fluctuation rate to
reduce stranding in the Hanford reach as well as reducing the risk of slope failure
due to rapid flow fluctuations. At the current flow rates of about 130 Kcfs at
Priest Rapids, that would be a band of no more than 24 hours, which would
equate to a change of no more than approximately 1.2 feet.

Lorz said CRITFC is hoping that it will be possible to use at |east some water
from Banks Lake (between full and 5 feet from full) to help keep flows up in the lower
river. Lorz noted that recreational impacts would be minimized at this time of year;
Norrisreplied that he does not believe there is much flexibility in Banks Lake operations,
given the myriad of users with whom operational changes would need to be coordinated.

Scott Bettin suggested the following Grand Coul ee operation: meet a minimum
flow of 135 Kcfs at Priest Rapids (on aweekly average) while drafting Grand Coulee
gradually to elevation 1240 over the next 7 to 10 days, and hope that the freshet beginin
theinterim. If that occurs, said Bettin, McNary flows would likely be about 200 Kcfs on
aweekly average, until the additional Grand Coulee volume is exhausted. Bettin noted
that the Dworshak operation is fixed until mid-May. In response to a question, Ningjen
Liu said he does not know what Brownle€' s planned operation will be in the next week or
two. The only way we can provide additional water to the Lower Columbiais through
additional Snake River flow, Bettin said; the problem is that we can’t push Snake River
flows much higher because of the turbine outage situation at Lower Granite. He added
that any additional discharge from Libby or Hungry Horse would be trapped in the lakes
immediately downstream from those projects, which are currently on fixed discharge.

Ron Boyce reiterated Oregon’ s position that thisis a critical timein the 2002
outmigration, and that it is extremely undesirable, from a biological perspective, to
decrease lower river flows now. The bottom lineis that thisis anatural recession, and we
really don’t have any options, until the freshet begins, to keep flows up to meet the target
at McNary, Bettin replied. NMFS believes it would be possible to meet at least 225 Kcfs
at McNary until the freshet begins, if we draft Grand Coulee below 1240 feet, said Chris
Ross.

If we go below 1240 feet, can we mitigate for those cultural impacts? Lorz asked.
We take our tribal trust responsibilities very seriously, Norris replied; even at the current
elevation of 1245 feet, there are problems with burial sites being exposed. We are talking
with the tribes about ways to mitigate for those impacts, said Jim Fodrea; there are also
impacts on resident fish, irrigation and power. Our obligation under the BiOp isto
provide spring flows until refill begins, then to provide such flows as are possible while
refill occurs. We are concerned about fish, said Fodrea; we are also concerned about
potential refill failure if we release too much water at this time.



Boyce said his understanding is that Grand Coulee refill isnot an issue thisyear. |
would agree that the probability of refill failure at Grand Couleeis low this year, Fodrea
replied; however, there are years in the historical record when refill failure has occurred
at this runoff volume. From a strictly anadromous fish standpoint, the operation you're
advocating makes sense, Fodrea said; again, however, there are other factors and river
uses that have to be considered, in particular, the fact that 1240 feet is already lower than
what Reclamation told the tribes would be called for under Reclamation’s BiOp
obligations. For that reason, Reclamation has made the decision to cut off the Grand
Coulee draft at 1240 feet. The decision has been made, Fodrea said; it would be more
productive for you to turn your discussion to how best to use the available five feet in
Grand Coulee volume.

What about the Banks Lake operation — is that off the table too? Lorz asked. |
don’'t have a good answer for you today, Fodrea replied; we'll continue to discuss the 50-
60 KAF that might be provided if Banks Lake were drafted to five feet from full. We'll
find out if there is some flexibility to do anything at Banks Lake; for the purposes of
today’ s decision, he said, it would be best to assume that no flexibility existsin the Banks
Lake operation. He noted that there is also a bass fishery currently underway on Banks
Lake. Not to be cynical, said David Wills, but I’m not sure how Reclamation can justify
putting the needs of Banks L ake bass fishermen above its treaty trust responsibilities and
the needs of listed anadromous species.

The discussion then turned to expected Priest Rapids and McNary flows under
Reclamation’ s proposed operation; Fodrea noted that one foot of Grand Coulee elevation
isequivalent to 5 Kcfsin flow for one week.

Does NMFS concur with Reclamation’s proposal ? Boyce asked. We think it buys
us some time, particularly for Mid-Columbia steelhead, Ross replied. We support
maintaining a minimum Priest Rapids minimum flow of 135 Kcfs, and flows of 190-200
Kcfsat McNary for aslong as possible. After that, he said, we'll just have to pray for
warm weather and rain.

Cathy Hlebechuk distributed a pair of SSARR runs, showing expected flows
under various Grand Coulee operational scenarios. Essentially, what we're proposing is
to draft to elevation 1240 over the next 10 days, with a week-average flow objective of
135 Kcfs at Priest Rapids Dam, Bettin said. In response to a question from Wills, Fodrea
said whether or not Grand Coulee beginsto refill after it reaches 1240 feet, or whether
the project passes inflow, isup to the TMT to decide. In response to another question
from Wills, Bettin said the intent is to touch elevation 1240 ten days from now, and if
Grand Coulee inflow increases, that additional volume will be passed downriver in
addition to the volume above elevation 1240.

After abrief caucus break, Wills said the salmon managers had agreed that the
plan they would like to seeis 135 Kcfs at Priest and 220 Kcfs at McNary; that is our
preferred alternative, he said, but given the fact that Reclamation is unwilling to go below
1240 feet, we endorse Reclamation’ s proposal to maintain 135 Kcfs at Priest Rapids and



draft to elevation 1240 feet by May 12. If the freshet does not begin by that date, Wills
said, we will need to revisit the operation.

In response to a question from Lorz, Fodrea said that, last year, when Grand
Coulee was drafted to elevation 1218, Reclamation did not provide mitigation because it
was a power system emergency. There was some mitigation, in terms of additional
monitoring and enforcement, to help alleviate tribal cultural resources concerns, Fodrea
said. Gary Sims said he will explore what sort of mitigation the tribes would need, and
what concerns they would have, if, in fact, there is adesire to draft Grand Coulee below
elevation 1240 once that elevation is reached on May 12. Generally, said Fodrea, cultural
resources mitigation takes the form of additional manpower and patrols.

We will have further discussion on the cultural resources issue next week, said
Silverberg; in the interim, | hear grudging acceptance of the operation outlined above.
Norris said he will try to find out what, if any, flexibility existsto use Banks lake storage
to provide some additional downstream flow, and will report back at the next TMT
meeting. The only other issue is SOR 2002 C-4, said Bettin; the action agencies agreed to
operate Bonnevillein the top 1.5 feet of its operating range. If you can give us prior
warning of any large flow fluctuations, Lorz said, we would appreciate it.

With that, the conference call was adjourned. Meeting summary prepared by Jeff
Kuechle, BPA contractor.
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